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April is always a busy month at Clark Electric 
Cooperative, culminating with the annual meet-
ing of the members. This year marked the 73rd 

annual meeting of the cooperative. This year’s meeting 
was once again held at the Loyal American Legion Hall, 
with more than 300 members and guests in attendance. 
The following is an excerpt from CEO/General Manager 
Tim Stewart’s report to the members.

Financial Report
The year ended December 2009 was a positive, 

yet challenging year. Clark Electric Cooperative contin-
ues to report solid financial performance. Total electric 
sales decreased 5.06 percent in 2009, while total revenue 
increased to over $17.8 million. This increase in revenue 
is primarily due to the wholesale power cost adjustment. 
The wholesale power rate increased 12.12 percent over 
the 2008 level. This increase, coupled with decreasing  
kwh requirements, increased Cost of Power 7.04 percent 
to $12.08 million. A continued aggressive cost-contain-
ment program helped to offset ever-increasing costs 
and resulted in a positive operating margin of $893,674. 
The total cost of providing electric service LESS power 
cost increased slightly by $40,102. However, the 2009 
expenses actually decreased 1.4 percent from the 2007 
level. This cost component is significant as this primarily 
measurers the distribution cost component (local costs).    

Net Utility Plant grew 2.24 percent over last year’s 
level. The cooperative invested in excess of $1,536,000 
in new distribution plant last year. This represents new 
construction and replace-
ment of electric lines. 
Total Assets increased a 
net of $1,278,561. Total 
Equity decreased slightly 
from 75.49 percent of total 
assets to 75.39 percent of 
total assets. Our equity po-
sition remains one of the 
strongest in the state and 
one of the strongest in the 
country. This stability of 
equity occurred while we 
experienced asset growth, 
capital infusion, and 
continued capital credit 

retirements. Long-Term 
Debt increased $332,258 
as compared to last year. 
This, combined with con-
tinued amortization of 
debt service, resulted in a 
year-end debt to total as-
set ratio of 16.82 percent 
as compared to 16.48 
percent in 2008. The 
cooperative will continue 
to rely on internally gen-
erated funds and short-
term/long-term financing 
to fund operations in a 
manner that helps keep 
the price of electricity as low as possible while meeting 
our capital needs.     

Stewart then reviewed the results of benchmark-
ing analysis that we do annually, which compares Clark 
Electric Cooperative to state and national medians in the 
cooperative segment of the electric utility industry. He 
examined blended cost of capital, operating and mainte-
nance expense per kwh sold, purchased power cost trends, 
how the average dollar collected was spent, total cost 
of providing electric service per kwh sold, and various 
revenue measurements such as revenue per kwh sold, and 
residential revenue per kwh sold as it relates to others 
in the industry. Overall, our costs are very comparable 
— lower in many cases — with other electric providers.

Manager’s Report
Looking back, we can say that 2009 was an eventful 

year. Stewart reviewed a few of the significant events that 
occurred last year in terms of system reliability, capital 
credit retirements, subsidiary operations, future power sup-
ply costs, rate competitiveness, and mitigation strategies.    

Reliability
In 2009, Clark Electric Cooperative once again ex-

perienced a System Average Interruption Duration Index 
(SAIDI) score that was well below the RUS threshold 
score. In fact, we experienced the second best perfor-
mance in the previous eight years. Continuity of service 
and reliability is basically made up of three components: 
operations and maintenance programs, construction pro-
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grams, and a little bit of luck. While we can’t control the 
weather, we can be proactive in how we approach opera-
tions. The cooperative has a very extensive maintenance 
program that covers a host of operations aspects. The 
major programs include pole testing/replacing, breaker 
maintenance, tree and brush control, and line inspections. 
By taking a proactive approach to maintenance, we strive 
to keep outages and interruptions to a minimum.

 Capital Credit Retirements
One of the most tangible evidence of true owner-

ship in your electric utility is the retirement of capital 
credits. Clark Electric Cooperative retired in excess of 
$805,000 in 2009, bringing the total dividends retired to 
date to more than $16,676,000. Not-for-profit operation, 
member-owned, and capital credit retirements make Clark 
Electric Cooperative a truly unique organization in the 
electric industry.

Subsidiary Operations
Clark Electric Appliance and Satellite, Inc. com-

pleted its 15th year as a subsidiary of Clark Electric 
Cooperative. We continue to be a leader in the HVAC, 
satellite TV, and high-speed satellite Internet marketplace 
by offering quality products and services to our custom-
ers. Even though many new competitors are entering the 
marketplace, we continue to experience growth in our 
electro-technologies solutions. Customers’ demand for 
geothermal heating and cooling systems, storage heat 
systems, and mini-boiler systems remain positive as con-

sumers strive to eliminate 
a dependency on fossil 
fuel heating. Homeown-
ers are turning to safe, 
energy-efficient sources 
of electric heat, coupled 
with off-peak rates, to 
provide an economic 
solution to high heating 
costs. With the increasing 
costs of fossil fuel and the 
interest in the renewable 
aspect of ground source 
heat pumps, geothermal 
heating/cooling systems 
continue to show promise.    

Wildblue, a high-
speed Internet access via 
satellite system, was first 
introduced to the mar-

Clarence Hoesly, Town of York, and Ronald Schmidt, Town of 
Brighton, were re-elected for their fifth term as directors on the 
Clark Electric Board at the cooperative’s 73rd Annual Meeting 
held on Saturday, April 10, 2010.

Members were encouraged to 
ask questions during the meeting. 
This member asked how cap and 
trade issues are being addressed 
and how this will impact Clark 
Electric Cooperative rates.

ketplace in 2005. Since the initial offering, response has 
been good. In 2009, CEAS acquired the customer base of 
a neighboring cooperative’s Wildblue subscribers. This 
acquisition was positive for both organizations and helped 
grow our subscriber base by 7.15 percent. Clark Electric 
Appliance and Satellite, Inc. remains one of the largest 
providers of the Wildblue platform in Wisconsin.

As stated in our annual report, appliance sales and 
repairs have experienced a negative trend for several 
years. Increasing competition, a slowing economy, and 
increasing costs will continue to put pressure on this par-
ticular product line.

 Future Power Supply Costs
Dairyland Power Cooperative (DPC) is facing a pe-

riod of tremendous challenges and upward cost pressures. 
There are several key areas that are having a significant 
impact on our wholesale power costs. Individually, each 
of these factors is significant, but collectively they present 
substantial challenges.

First, DPC is making major investments in environ-
mental controls and renewable energy resources. DPC is 
in the midst of a $400 million plan to meet new regula-
tions. In addition, DPC is also aggressively expanding its 
renewable facilities. While renewable energy resources 
are positive additions relating to the environment, the en-
ergy from these projects often costs more than traditional 
fuels, causing immediate upward rate pressures.

Another significant challenge is the general tighten-
ing of coal markets with increases in prices for both the 
fuel and its shipping  In addition to increased costs rela
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tive to barge freight shipping, there continues to be issues 
relative to captive rail shipping. Finally, scheduled ma-
jor periodic maintenance outages at two large generators 
occurred in 2009, adding to total costs. These items taken 
together accounted for a 12 percent increase in wholesale 
prices. We are anticipating an increase in wholesale power 
costs of approximately 3 percent over the 2009 wholesale 
rate that Clark Electric Cooperative paid to provide your 
electric needs.

In addition to capital projects in generation, trans-
mission, renewables, and environmental improvements, 
there will be new legislation that attempts to deal with 
climate change and carbon emissions. In June 2009, the 
Waxman-Markey bill passed the U.S. House of Represen-
tatives. Despite modifications made to the bill as it moved 
into the Senate, the bill is still not fair to Midwest consum-
ers. We are pleased that seven of the eight U.S. Sena-
tors serving in Dairyland Power Cooperative’s footprint, 
including both of the Wisconsin Senators, have signed 
a letter saying they need improvements in the allocation 
formula in order to support the bill. We need to make 
sure that we have affordable, reliable, and safe electricity 
provided in an environmentally responsible manner. Our 
position is straightforward; we support climate change 
legislation that is fair, affordable, and achievable. This 
discussion could have a dramatic effect on the cost of 
electricity, resulting in further increases in the monthly 
power bill of our members. Historically, prices increased 
at a slower rate than inflation. Going forward, this is prob-
ably not the case.

Rate Competitiveness
Stewart reviewed a number of slides that illustrate 

the rate competitiveness of Clark Electric Cooperative as 
compared to the other electric utilities in the cooperative 
market segment of the electric utility industry. Overall, 
Clark Electric Cooperative compares favorably to these 
other electric utilities.

In Conclusion
With fuel costs rising, transportation costs escalat-

ing, climate change around the corner, and increasing 
need for capital programs, it all seems pretty daunting. 
The question is, what can we do about cost? In addition 
to the legislative solutions, we continue to invest in our 
load management system. Our load management program 

enhances reliability for all members during extraordinary 
times. Load management helps reduce costs for all coop-
erative members with additional savings for participating 
members. DPC and its members achieved a total savings 
of over $10 million last year through this program.

The cooperative also offers Time of Use rates that 
may save you money IF you are able to shift your usage 
away from peak times. Stewart also showed that by doing 
a relatively small thing, you can save money. For example, 
by replacing two 100-watt light bulbs with two 23-watt 
CFLs, assuming these lights were on three hours per day, 
you would save approximately $15.54 per year. The annual 
savings of 20 CFLs would be approximately $154. Please 
consider changing to compact fluorescent bulbs.

Finally, Stewart reported on the cooperative’s part-
nership with Focus on Energy. Effective January 1, 2009, 
Clark Electric Cooperative members now have access to 
all the electric programs that Focus on Energy provides. 
In addition, the cooperative is still offering additional 
efficiency incentives mainly targeted to our loan manage-
ment program. Our members truly have the best of both 
programs. Focus on Energy and Clark Electric Coopera-
tive websites offer great information on energy efficiency 
and energy-saving tips.

During our question-and-answer session, members 
wanted to know how to contact our legislators and how 
to get involved with the climate change debate. Those 
who want to send an e-mail can go to our website, www.
cecoop.com, and click on the Our Energy Our Future box 
towards the bottom of the page. Then click on contact leg-
islators and put in your zip code. The contacts will appear 
as well as a letter. You can add your own comments in the 
body of the letter. Other ways to contact your legislators 
are as follows:

Annual Meeting Review
(Continued from page 5)

Senator Herb Kohl
330 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C.  20510
(202) 224-5653
kohl.senate.gov/contact.cfm

Senator Russ Feingold
506 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C.  20510
(202) 224-3841
feingold.senate.gov/contact_opinion.html

Congressman Dave Obey
2314 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C.  20515-4907
(202) 225-3365
forms.house.gov/obey/webforms/contact.htm

Senator Pat Kreitlow
Room 10 South
State Capitol
P.O. Box 7882
Madison, WI  53707
(608) 266-7511
Sen.Kreitlow@legis.wisconsin.gov

Representative Scott Suder
Room 315 North
State Capitol
P.O. Box 8953
Madison, WI  53708
(608) 267-0280
Rep.Suder@legis.wisconsin.gov



Clark Electric Cooperative • 29

If you’ll be a high school sopho-
more or junior in the fall, this con-

ference is for you! It will help you 
identify and develop your leadership 
skills while giving you a taste of 
college life. The Wisconsin Electric 
Cooperative Association’s 47th An-
nual Youth Leadership Congress will 

Youth Leadership Congress July 7–9

Clark Electric Cooperative offers several convenient ways to pay 
your bill by using any of the following payment options:

l By mail — Please allow four to five work days when mailing.

l An outside deposit box is available at the cooperative office for 
after-hour payments.

l Use our web page E-Bill process at www.cecoop.com.

l We also offer the option of a monthly Automatic Bank Draft (ACH) 
from your checking or savings account.

l You may pay by credit/debit card (Visa, MasterCard, Discover, 
American Express).

l You may pay your electric bill at Clark Electric Cooperative’s main 
office located at 124 N. Main St., Greenwood, WI  54437, Monday 
– Friday from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m.

l You may also utilize one of these 24 different paystations located 
throughout our service area to pay your bill on or before the due date. 

Abbotsford
• Abby Bank, 715-223-2345
• Mid-Wisconsin Bank, 715-

223-2361

Colby
• Community Bank of Cen-

tral WI, 715-223-3998
• Mid-Wisconsin Bank, 715-

223-2361

Dorchester
• Advantage Community 

Bank, 715-654-5100

Greenwood
• Forward Financial Bank, 

715-267-7221

Granton
• Citizens State Bank of 

Loyal, 715-238-7169

Stanley
• Forward Financial Bank, 

715-644-2566

Loyal
• Citizens State Bank of 

Loyal, 715-255-8526
• Loyal Farm & Home 

Center, 715-255-8200
• M&I Bank, 715-255-8586

Neillsville
• Citizens State Bank of 

Loyal, 715-743-7494
• M&I Bank, 715-743-3197
• Mid-Wisconsin Bank, 715-

743-3144

Owen
• Community Bank of Central 

WI, 715-229-2165
• Family Food Foodliner, 715-

229-2148

Spencer
• Heritage Bank, 715-229-2148
• Citizens State Bank of Loyal, 

715-659-5159

Thorp
• Forward Financial Bank, 

715-669-5341
• The Northwestern Bank, 715-

669-5705
• Community Bank of Central 

WI, 715-669-5561

Withee
• Forward Financial Bank, 

715-229-2188

Options Available for Paying Your Bill

be held July 7–9, 2010, at UW–River 
Falls. The program is jammed with 
fun, hands-on activities and seminars 
led by top-notch professionals. If 
you’d like to be a sponsored repre-
sentative of Clark Electric this year, 
please contact your high school FFA 
or FBLA advisor.

Thanks, members, for your 
suggestions on how to improve 
our web page. We value your 

ideas and input.


